
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, December 4th, 2012.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson (absent)



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated tonight we will have a couple of changes to the agenda.  At the end of ‘correspondence’ we will have the addition for PB 19-08 which is a request from Verizon Wireless to install a generator.  The other addition to the agenda is from Nida Associates and that’s a request for their first 90-day extension.
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF OCTOBER 2, 2012
Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion to adopt the minutes.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 20-01    a.
Letter dated October 22, 2012 from Jeffrey Contelmo, P.E.  requesting a reduction in the Letter of Credit from $255,000 to $125,000 for the Sunset Ridge Subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman, I move that we adopt Resolution 20-01 recommending to the Town Board that they approve the reduction in the letter of credit.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that motion is carried.
PB 1-11      b.
Letter dated November 13, 2012 from Tim Cronin regarding the installation of monitoring wells to monitor groundwater for the purposes of confirming the wetland delineation at the Hanover Estates site located on Croton Avenue.
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file this letter.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 23-08    c.
Letter dated November 15, 2012 from John Alfonzetti, P.E. requesting the 4th six-month time extension of Preliminary Plat approval for the Mountain View Estates Subdivision located at the end of Joseph Wallace Drive.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we approve Resolution #32-12.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 5-11
d.
Letter dated November 15, 2012 from Eugene Petersen requesting a one (1) year time extension of the signed Site Development Plan in order to obtain a building permit for the construction of the pool at the Hollowbrook Golf Club located on Oregon Road.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we adopt Resolution #33-12 granting the request.
Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, as I stated at the work session, I’ll be abstaining for the reasons I stated at the work session.  My reservation – even though I wasn’t here for the original vote last October, I did submit – I have an opinion and took part in work sessions and previous meetings, I just felt that, while the other issues were resolved, it was the footprint and the building on that part of the golf course by the buildings that I had issues with and I believe one other member did too.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’ll be abstaining as well to avoid the appearance of a conflict of interest.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have two abstentions so we’ll poll the Board.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Mr. Rothfeder; aye, Mr. Kessler; abstain, Mr. Bianchi; aye, Ms. Taylor; aye, Mr. Daly; aye, Mr. Foley; abstain.  It passes 4 with – 4, 0, 2 with 2 abstentions.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so it passes?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so that motion is carried.
PB 21-05    e.
Letter dated November 16, 2012 from Jesse Stackhouse requesting the 10th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 34-12.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that carries.

PB 5-08      f.
Letter dated November 19, 2012 from Barbara Montes requesting the 2nd 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Radio Estates Subdivision located at the end of Radio Terrace.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution 35-12 approving the time extension.
Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated on the question, there were no concerns about that right?  Good.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that motion is carried as well.

PB 1-11      g.
Memorandum dated November 20, 2012 from Ed Vergano, P.E. and Chris Kehoe, AICP transmitting the Traffic Study and Noise Study for the Hanover Estates Subdivision located on Croton Avenue.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chairwoman I move that receive and file this memorandum.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


h.
Adopt the 2013 Planning Board Meeting Schedule.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe that we didn’t have – oh no, we did make one change.
Mr. John Klarl stated Tuesday, November 5th.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated around the time of the election, we moved the regular meeting to Tuesday, November 5th as opposed to Wednesday, November 6th.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion we approve by motion the new schedule for 2013.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated now, we have a couple of items, as I said earlier, we were adding to the agenda.

i. Letter from Michael Sheridan from the law offices of Snyder and Snyder requesting that the Board permit an emergency backup generator be installed for Verizon Wireless on 8th Street, Verplanck.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we did discuss this a bit at the meeting.  
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated well, let me start with, we talked about the size of the generator.  This is the first time I’m looking at these drawings.  Does it say anywhere that you indicated a 50 kilowatt generator is a plan for this installation?  I see that it does say a 1,000 gallon LPG tank.  If we approve this I just want to make sure that what we’re approving.  Although 50 kilowatts seems relatively small, if you’re looking at 1,000 gallon tank it’s going to run…

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated a G1.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked G1?  
Mr. Robert Foley asked the first page?

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded under the top left where it says “gas engine…” 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked oh, I see it?

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded and then underneath that it says 50 e and then underneath that it says 50 e [inaudible]

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked what’s the ‘e’ stand for?
Mr. Michael Sheridan responded I believe that’s electrical [inaudible].

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated so, you’re putting in a 50 kilowatt generator and I believe there was an issue with respect to the generator and to the tank.  Some bollards were requested for installation.  I believe you’ve agreed to that. 

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded I will [inaudible], I don’t anticipate that being a problem.
Mr. John Klarl asked it’s an above-ground tank then?

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded correct.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that will be a requirement of approval so whether he objects to it or not it doesn’t matter. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and I would like to see, because of the size of the tank and the location, -- let me ask a question: is the piping is above ground over here that goes from the tank to the generator?  It looks like it is.

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded I believe the piping would be underground.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated oh, it says underground, you’re right.  Okay, that’s better.  I’d like to see a fence around the generator – I’m sorry, around the tank to prevent any vandalism or any problems with someone getting in there and possibly turning some valves or causing some kind of damage.  A 1,000 gallon tank is a very large tank and I think it’s necessary to take some precautions as to who can get access to that – with a locked gate.

Mr. John Klarl asked so the Board talked about recommending to Code Enforcement so Code Enforcement can make it part of their plan.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated yes, Code Enforcement would confirm that as a requirement.

Mr. Robert Foley asked I have a question I think came up at the work session as I look at these plans; this is gas powered?  Gas-engine generator?

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded this is propane, that’s what the tank is for.

Mr. Robert Foley stated oh, propane.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated typically, for maintenance purposes the generator is turned on and it runs for 5 to 10 minutes weekly.  Would that be…

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded I believe it’s usually a little longer than that, but I believe it’s once a week.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated once a week, so it will be on once a week.

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded I think once a week at the most, sometimes once a month, but yes, that’s the extent of it.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s automatic then.  It just goes through a maintenance cycle every week.

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded correct, we do maintenance.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and there’s no noise issues with respect to this, right, there’s no residences nearby or anything like that? 

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded there are no residents nearby in connection with we had our engineers do a noise study and it will meet the noise requirements for the Town.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there are residents across the street, I think it would be across 9th street.

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded across and behind but not directly behind.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but being in Verplanck, even though this is an industrial building it is a residential area so there are residences nearby but you’ve said you’ve done a noise study and it would have to meet the Town’s noise Ordinance.

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded and it will.  There’s a noise enclosure on the generator to make sure.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated there’s a sound attenuation that will prevent it from going over the Town’s limit on the…

Mr. Michael Sheridan responded correct.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the Town would also, which we do with other generators, we test to make sure that the noise level is within the allowed standards.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I don’t have any other questions.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked does anybody have any additional questions here?  Otherwise, I’ll entertain a motion.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman, I’ll move to approve this request by motion with the inclusion of the bollards as a condition and a fence around the LPG tank and any other Code Enforcement requirements that may be applicable.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Michael Sheridan stated thank you for your time.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re welcome.  Thank you.

j. Letter from Ralph Mastromonaco requesting the first 90-day time extension for Nida Associates.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve this the Resolution 36-12.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that motion is carried as well.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 13-07    a.
Letters dated March 21, 2012 from Brian Panessa and Edmond Gemmola, R.A. regarding the construction of 3 temporary greenhouses and other site changes located at the Hilltop Nursery on Route 9A as shown on drawing entitled “Proposed Site Plan, Hilltop Nurseries, Inc.” prepared by Edmond Gemmola, R.A. latest revision dated October 23, 2012 and a drawing entitled “As- Built Survey prepared for Brian Panessa” prepared by Badey & Watson, P.C. latest revision dated August 20, 2012.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated following our October meeting, I received an e-mail with an attachment from Mr. Kehoe and that reflected, I believe, an agreement between staff and the Board here as to what the remediation needed to be to move forward.  One of which was I had to remediate with the County of which is coming to a completion.  I have a meeting with the County, I believe, on December 14th and that will have been resolved.  As for this list for the Town, I have really no issue with it.  The fence line was to continue, not only along the County property line, it was to continue up – sharing a property line with Lupossello property as well as the New York State DOT property line which is not a problem, we’ll continue that fence line for that.  I believe we agreed on 6 storage bins.  The issue I have with that, I thought that we spoke of a different height that’s reflected in here.  I know there’s an 8 foot height requirement here maximum.  My recollection is correct, we were at 10 – 15 – I don’t recall what that is.  Eight foot seems pretty restrictive…
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we actually went lower at the work session.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we certainly did – to 6 feet.  It’s in the minutes. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated the minutes were 7 and 6 and we went to 6, right?

Mr. Brian Panessa stated well, if you have a truck with 50 yards of mulch dumping on your property, the height of that is going to be at least 12 feet so therefore, that means, if I’m going to have a 50 yard load of mulch dropped, that means I’m going to have to get a machine in there and drop it to whatever number you just told me; 6 or 7 feet which of course is not going to fit in a bin that is noted in this – so the bin is 15’ x 25’ – that 15’ x 25’ will be at least 15 feet high with the mulch.

Mr. Robert Foley stated but you didn’t mention about the truck loads at the other meeting.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes, I believe we did.  We talked about the size of the trucks that bring in the material.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I know specifically, because this is one of my issues, that we didn’t talk about the fact that this is what you would regularly be receiving and that you could not modify that and make it 6 feet because we specifically started focusing on 6 feet and you did not, and I will agree with Mr. Foley on that, you didn’t say “well, you know the truck comes and it’s going to pile it up to 15 feet and then I need a machine.”  Had you said that, we would have continued the discussion and maybe come up with another number but we felt 6 feet was good and you apparently felt it was okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked how high are the walls of the bin?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded the walls of the bin are 3 or 4 feet, 4 feet.

Mr. John Klarl stated the last time we talked about them being 5 feet. 

Mr. Brian Panessa responded they’re less than that.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated your 15’ x 25’ x 6’ is about 50 cubic yards.
Mr. Brian Panessa stated but they’re not 6 feet high.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but I’m saying with the approval, at 6 feet high, it’d be about 50 cubic yards.  You said that’s what a truck brings in?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that’s what a truck brings in so if you did the calculation…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated somebody can check my math…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, I believe you did that last time.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s right in the minutes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you did the calculation last time that’s why we focused on 6 feet. 

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I’m pretty good with numbers and I remember numbers.  I would have been very easily able to tell you that 6 feet is just not doable.  What is – if I could ask, what is the 6 – I mean an SUV is 6 feet high.

Mr. Robert Foley asked what are you saying Mr. Panessa, that a truck load is how many…

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I’m saying I need 12 feet.

Mr. Robert Foley asked but how much is in the truck you just mentioned?  50 cubic yards?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded 50 yards, yes, 50 yards.

Mr. Robert Foley stated you did say that.  I’m only bringing in 50 and then there was a discussion ensued about the measurements.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded Mr. Kessler, if the calculation’s done which I believe is probably darn accurate on that, still the point is that when the truck drops it it’s not going to drop it perfectly square 25’ x 15’, 6 feet high.  It’s going to be 10, 12 feet high and what you’re going to require me to do then is to get in there…

Mr. Robert Foley stated you’ve got to spread it out to fit.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated which – that’s what I’m understanding is that you’re going to require me to get in there with a machine and spread it out.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because we had said, or Mr. Vergano had said 70 cubic yards, 15’ x 25’ x 5’ high would give you 70 cubic yards which is more than the 50.  So, you just have to spread it out or…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I didn’t do the calculation.

Mr. Robert Foley asked the fight is what – about bringing in equipment in to push it around?
Mr. Brian Panessa responded well again, think about it, it’s 25 feet deep, 15 feet wide and if I’m in front of a 25 foot deep pile, I’ve got to have an arm that goes back 20 feet to pull it forward and drop it to 6 feet.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can’t the truck back up through the back of the bin, spread, move up, spread, move up – I mean why does it all have to be in one…

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that’s exactly what it does but it ends up being that high.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t understand how it could be that high if he’s doing it – moving along the bin and coming from back to front.  How could it all be 15 feet?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded the other thing is the truck’s not 15 feet wide.  The truck is – I don’t know, what do you think a truck is?  Eight feet wide maximum, the bed of a truck, maybe 9 feet wide, so it’s shooting out of a 9 foot wide and yes, as it hits, it spreads, then it gets restricted by the walls of the bin and it just gets higher and higher so the peak of the pile is going to be 10’, 12’ high.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I know that we were concerned about that height: 10, 12, 15 feet high.  That was I think the locus of the conversation or the discussion.  We didn’t want something that high and so based on what you told us and how the trucks deliver and not only how often they deliver but how they deliver it, how much they deliver, we kind of worked it out and came to 6 feet.  Now you’re telling us that that’s not going to do it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it says right here on page 15, Mr. Panessa, you said that “I bring in 50 yards of mulch and when they dump mulch in a bin it’s probably – the height is probably 7 or 8 feet max.”  Not 15 feet like you’re saying now.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I doubt – I’ve seen dump trucks.  I grew up – my father was an excavator and I’ve seen dump trucks loads of sand out and not and spread it out.  To tell me that it’s going to go 12 feet high just like that, yes, it’s possibly if you’re dumping it in one spot.  You’ve got a lot of space to dump it into.  You’ve got 25 feet of space. 
Mr. Brian Panessa stated restricted to 15 wide.

Mr. Peter Daly stated 15 wide from coming out of an 8 foot bed which is almost half that space, it’s going to spread unless that stuff doesn’t have that much mobility, it’s going to spread out and try to fill up the bin.  You’ve got it in the minutes that you’ve got that bin basically going – you were putting it into 3 foot high bins now and still fitting them.  So, I don’t see where your math is really working.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated it’s not math.  It’s reality.  The fact of the matter is, if you want to keep it at 6 foot, we keep it at 6 foot.  It seems ridiculous to me but so be it.  Six foot is the height of an SUV, so we’ll leave it at that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated and you could fit the SUV into the back of that dump truck easily.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated yes you can.

Mr. Peter Daly continued and you could fit 2 SUVs in your space, actually you could probably fit 4 of them – well, 3, let’s be kind, 3 because no SUV is 25 feet long.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes, but they won’t sit on top of each other like mulch will.

Mr. Peter Daly responded no but they can go right next to each other if they’re…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated it seems like we had this discussion – I think we should just leave it as it is. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I agree.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that it’s very important for Mr. Panessa because we don’t want to have to go around this mulberry bush over and over and over.  You need to know that when we say 6 feet and we approve 6 feet, that’s what it is.  Code Enforcement will then be regularly giving you citations if it goes over 6 feet.  Again, we need to have some clarity here so that, you know, you don’t have to appear paying citations or having back and forth with Code Enforcement on anything.  I have had this issue with the way our Resolutions are sometimes done.  I really want to make sure that things like this always get to be in the Resolution.  Whatever’s on the Site Plan is what we approve but I also want it in the actual Resolution and if we put 6 feet in the Resolution that’s what we expect at any time somebody comes out to check it’s 6 feet.  It doesn’t get to be 12 feet now and 15 feet next week and back down to 7 feet.  It is 6 feet.  I really want you to understand that you will be opening yourself up to citations from Code Enforcement if you go over, generally speaking, I’m not probably going to punish you for 6 ½ feet but I’m saying, it’s not going to be 15 feet or 12 feet.  Are we clear on that?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded we’re crystal clear.  Again, I’ll go on the record saying that you go anywhere and there’s a bin, it’s over 6 feet.  We’ll leave it at that.  We’re agreeing to 6 feet: 15’ x 25’, 6 feet high.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’re going to ask that that be added to the drawing.  You have a dimension on there: 15’x 25’ and we’re going to ask you to have Ed Gemmola add to a maximum of 6 feet in height to the drawing.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded very well.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated there’s no height specified right now on the drawing.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded okay. Shown on the plan I have the 20 trees.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Brian Panessa asked are we good there?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, just to make sure the Board remembers the discussion was 40 trees, your 20 trees it was decided to plant 20 trees on the site and you had planted those more or less on the Route 9 ramp buffering that side of the property.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded correct and then part of the County remediation was 12 trees across the County line.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but since we lost November, this has been pretty much 2 months since we had that discussion of this so we reminded ourselves at the work session –  but there is a new drawing so all these things are reflected on the drawing.

Mr. John Klarl stated you wrote a letter the day after the last meeting, October 3rd, an e-mail and you said “we are proposing to switch the numbers discussed last night to have 20 trees planted on-site in addition to 12 required by the County and 40 trees provided to the Town for off-site mitigation.”  So, that’s what we did after the last October meeting.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right, which doesn’t include what he’s agreed to with the County.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated John did mention the 12 trees as per the County remediation on top of the 20.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s in your memo of October 3rd.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated so the 12 and the 20 are on-site so we’re good there.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the 12 is not technically on-site – it’s County property.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated Chris, you would know better, was the note added letter ‘2e’ if not – there was a note to be added ‘2e’ of your letter to me, add a note that all fill from New York State Department of Transportation property and Luposello property is to be removed.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well, that’s reflected on the drawing.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated okay good.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and then I think part of that has to do with the test pits that Ed wanted a couple of test pits taken to – the DOT issue was the discussion that – and I think we agreed that the fill did not extend into the New York State DOT right-of-way and that’s reflected on the drawing.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated and then the final is I believe 3) “applicant is to agree to provide the Town with 40 additional 2-inch caliper trees for off-site mitigation.  A maintenance bond will be required to ensure survival of the trees.”

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, worked into the Resolution is the $5,000 maintenance security which will be held as per Code for 2 years and then returned to you.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I think this is preposterous.  I don’t agree to this.  You can come over to my property.  You’ve been over to my property.  I believe the number that we discussed the last time, there were 30 or 40 trees taken down.  I think you had a factor of 1.5 for every tree that was taken down and we came to the 60.  Is my recollection correct?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded yes. So, 20 and 40.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded right, but I go back to my comments from the last meeting.  These trees should not count as trees that were taken down.  These were garbage trees.  These were dangerous trees…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated yes, but that issue was dealt with originally and the decision was made with the first Site Plan.  That’s all been approved whenever this was first brought up.

Mr. Brian Panessa asked you’re going back to 2009 now?
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded yes.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated but since then trees get worse and worse and worse over time, so it’s been 3 years of which trees have fallen over, have become more dangerous, were tangled with vines and I took them down.  They weren’t worth keeping.  They were dangerous and so forth.  So, your factor of 1.5 on 40 trees, I don’t agree with and I made the offer of 20 trees last time I was here and that’s what I’m standing by.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated well, if you want to get approval we’re talking about 60.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated okay, then we continue the process.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked what process?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded whatever the process we need to go through because I think this is excessive.  I think – and frankly, if we stick to this 40, the 40 will go on my property.  I’m happy – I’m a community guy.  I do a lot for the community.  I will continue to do a lot of the community but if you’re going to sit there and tell me I have to give you 40 trees for this community, which I’m happy to do, outside of this.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but you know this whole process started because…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated and then I have to give you $5,000 because I have to make sure that the 40 trees that I’m giving you are kept.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the $5,000 is not to guarantee the trees.  The $5,000 is to guarantee that 2 years from now, when we go back out to inspect the site, that there are not wood piles, there aren’t additional trees removed.  It’s a $5,000 site maintenance security.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated it says here “a maintenance bond will be required to ensure survival of the trees.”

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s written into the Resolution as a standard $5,000 site maintenance security which would cover trees on site and cover to make sure that your site stays as is reflected on this drawing.

Mr. Brian Panessa asked so it does not reflect a bond on the 40 trees?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated why don’t you read the Resolution.  Look at number 3 on the bottom of the second page.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s our standard language.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it has more to do with the site to the trees.  It would cover the 20 that you’re planting on-site.  It’s a typical maintenance security.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated forget about the letters, it’s the Resolution that’s important here so read that condition, #3.  It’s site specific.

Mr. John Klarl stated you’re essentially putting up an escrow.  It’s your money…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated an escrow because I can maintain my property.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated as does everybody.  This isn’t anything specific to you.  The only thing that differs is applicant to applicant is the amount of money.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated okay, so let’s negotiate on trees.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded okay 40, 20 on 20 off.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I don’t see a negotiation – we talked about it at the last meeting.  We had agreement on all of this.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Brian I’m a little surprised.  The number of 40 trees donated was sent to you in an e-mail to you on October 3rd, the same time it was sent to everybody else.  If you had talked to us in the previous 2 months, we could’ve had that discussion with the Board.  I was under no impression that 40 was an issue at all, 40 was discussed at the meeting.  You were at the meeting then it was e-mailed to you after the meeting and there was no discussion at all if it was a problem.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded because I was waiting for the meeting.  I was waiting for the meeting.  My offer at the last meeting was 20 and then out of the blue comes 60.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated when you say out of the blue 60…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no, no we had this discussion at the last meeting.  You just brought up that we had the discussion.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated yes you had the factor associated with 40 garbage trees that were removed from the property.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’m not sure we necessarily concur with 40 garbage trees being removed from the property. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated yes, that’s your point but you brought that up last time, we heard it, and we made the decision.  We spent almost the whole last meeting talking to you.  We drew up this Resolution based on that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there’s 20 pages of our minutes – we spent an awful lot of time on your application, 20 pages worth of time so everything is there and we can go back and find the justifications for why we said what we said and what you actually agreed to.  I don’t want us to be in the situation – I’m trying to be as delicate as I can about this but to come back every time and rehash things that we’d already decided and that you’d actually agreed upon, we now are going back over territory that we’ve already covered and that is actually in the minutes.  

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I did not agree to 60 trees.

Mr. Robert Foley stated but you didn’t object on page 11 of the minutes when Mr. Vergano and Ms. Taylor stated, this is after calculations, “40, maybe 50 trees in that area” then Mr. Vergano stated “that would be 60.”  Ms. Taylor stated “60.”  I don’t see any follow-up from you.

Mr. John Klarl stated the way we arrived to the 60, we did a formula, we did 1 ½ new trees for the number of trees removed so 1 ½ times 40 – I’m not sure, I don’t know how the minutes that he agreed to it but certainly the Board said we were going to require that you replace 60 trees.  The Board indicated that in the minutes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the only thing you said ‘no’ to was about the caliper, the 2-inch caliper or something here. 

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I don’t have the minutes in front of me but I didn’t agree to 60.  I’m not sure in this scenario I’m going to have any choice here.

Mr. John Klarl stated but you did hear the Board say the Board would require 60 trees.  You did hear that last time.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no I didn’t because the letter came after the October meeting…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that was clearly in the discussion.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated it was in the discussion no question about it, but it wasn’t decided in that meeting.  It was not decided in the meeting.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no, it was clear, we said in that meeting that that is what we are going to require in the Resolution.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I kind of feel like we’re not ready here.  If you’re having a problem with several of these items in the Resolution, you’re probably not ready at this point.  We can go ahead and give you an approval but as I said, once this is approved, it’s approved and you can’t veer from this.  I made this point the last time at the last meeting, you can’t make changes to this without coming before this Board.  Again, are we ready to vote tonight or should we be talking some more?  This is taking up – I don’t want to have another 20 page discussion.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked what is the practical implication of putting this off for a month?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we’re not going to change our minds in terms of the number of trees and that seems to be the one remaining issue.

Mr. John Klarl stated what you’d be doing is reading tonight’s minutes at the next meeting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t know if this is the appropriate forum for it but if you say 40 and he decides not to donate 40 then I don’t know what our recourse is to that.  It’s a violation to your Resolution and it’s not really a violation of the Site Plan, we’d have to talk about that later what the recourse would be.
Mr. John Klarl stated if it was part of the Resolution and he didn’t comply he would be in violation of the Site Plan Resolution.  You’ve seen the Code Enforcement process.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the Resolutions that we pass, we approve, have conditions and we expect applicants to abide by those specifics…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so, you’ve got to get a commitment, I’m guessing in writing, by the time you issue a Certificate of Occupancy when he completes all of his work, you’ve got to get some sort of acknowledgement from him that he understands that that’s a requirement or he doesn’t get his Certificate of Occupancy. 

Mr. John Klarl stated he won’t get a Site Plan signed.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right, he won’t get a Site Plan signed.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I’m just asking here to be reasonable, be reasonable, 40 is excessive.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we had this discussion last time.  This is not a time re-litigate this.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we did, we had this very same discussion.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated read the minutes.  I didn’t agree.  

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you didn’t disagree.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated somebody’s going to tell me here that in your minutes it reflects that I agreed to 60 trees.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no, it doesn’t matter if you agreed with 60 trees.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we had the discussion.  Based upon that discussion staff went and prepared what they prepared.  There was no demurral on your part as to…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated and I’m here tonight saying that I think it’s excessive and I want you guys to rethink it. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we thought about it.  We thought about it for 2 or 3 meetings and that’s what we came up with.  You could have said last time “I don’t agree with that” and then we could’ve decided whether to approve or not to approve.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated but if I offered 20 trees, did I agree to 60?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded no, we’re not saying what you agreed to.  You heard the discussion that we had.  You heard the Resolution we were going to put together.  If you said “look, if you do 60…”

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I heard the Resolution after the meeting.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated here’s the issue: the issue is the Code says 1.5 right, 40 trees is 60.  Your point is “I took down all these dead trees.”  We have no verification that you took down all these dead trees.  All we can deal with is what was on the Site Plan which was 40 trees, came down, 1.5 times 40 is 60 and then Ed came up with the idea rather than put them all on the site why don’t we do other things in the Town with some of those trees but it’s still 60.  Whether there’s 60 on your property or 20 and 40 somewhere else, it’s 60 trees because the Code says 1.5.  All we have is what you’re saying the tree condition was.  We have no independent verification of that.  We’ve got to go with what was on the Site Plan which was 40 trees that were there are no longer there.

Mr. Brian Panessa asked okay, and this 1.5, this is applied to what size trees?  Is it applied to any size tree or is it applied to a 6-inch tree?  What is it applied to?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I believe it applies to unauthorized tree removal.

Mr. Brian Panessa asked so any size tree then.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated anything over 4 inches requires a Permit.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded 4 inches.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated so then it would have been – all of them would have been at least 4 inches.  All right, I’ll agree to this but I’m going to put the 60 trees on my property and this is all about principle.  This is not – I’m telling you this is excessive.  In my humble opinion, this is excessive and because it’s excessive I’m going to put the trees on my property and I will continue to do my community service to this or with this Town as I have for years now.  I will continue to do it but I’m not going to give this Town 40 trees because this is excessive, it’s ridiculous and I’ll leave it at that.

Mr. John Klarl asked so instead of doing 40 off-site and 20 on-site, you’re indicating tonight that you want to do 60 on-site?
Mr. Brian Panessa responded correct.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and those are trees that will – all right, now you’ve got to give us a plan to show us where you’re going to put the 60 trees so they’re not in the front that they’re going to be sold down the road.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded fine.  They’ll be in the ground.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but they’re not for sale trees.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated if you’re suggesting I’m an unethical person and I’m going to – I’ve done nothing unethical in the 3 or 4 years that I’ve been working with this Planning Board.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it has nothing to do with ethics.  All we have to go by is the Site Plan that is what rules in this Town, an approved Site Plan…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I agree.

Mr. Steven Kessler continued so you’ve got to show us…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I will put them in the ground – they will be on the Site Plan and they will be put in the ground and they will not be dug up and resold.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and I don’t know if anybody wants to have a comment as to where they’re placed if anybody has an interest as to where they’re going to be placed on the property I think you may – our arborist.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if you want to entertain the idea of all 60 on the site – but now we’re not going to approve anything tonight, then he’s got to show on the plan where the 60 would go.  We may agree or not agree with the 60.  That may lead to a discussion of 50 on the site and 10 off-site.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but if he says I don’t want to do any off-site, do we have anything that we can do to make him put them off-site, that’s my question?  I don’t know what – we’re overstepping ourselves here as to making the applicant put trees off-site.  I don’t know, if he doesn’t agree to it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the alternative would be to take a month off and to try to get to a number.  I thought the discussion was; since it’s a garden center and it’s totally covered with trees and bushes and things that it would be more beneficial to get some off-site.  I still believe that so then the discussion would be about the number.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated as do I Chris.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so the discussion would then be about the number.  If you want us to meet with Mr. Panessa, have him redo the drawing, maybe show some more on the site and then agree to a number for off-site we could come back next month.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I ask that you do some, maybe have a couple of alternatives as opposed to just one plan, a couple of them because I’m up to here at this point.  I think we’ve really spent an inordinate amount of time on this particular application and my sense is that we constantly rehash things that we’ve already discussed and in some cases even agreed upon, things that are already in minutes and whatever and I would ask that you read the minutes before you come so that you’ll be familiar with what – just to remind yourself of what was said here.  But again, my sense is that you’re not really ready for this Resolution tonight and I would be in favor of sending it back and letting you all work this out because I don’t want to spend another 20 pages…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I would have a hard time supporting anything lower than 60 trees though if that’s the rules, that’s the rules but everybody goes by…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we can vote.  We all have a vote here.  I understand.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I just want to say it upfront.  I just want to say that.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and he needs to understand that we have not yet voted to approve this and again, if it comes back and we don’t like what the arrangement is we just won’t approve it so keep that in mind.

Mr. Peter Daly asked weren’t some of these trees supposed to be replacing the ones that were taken from the County property as well and Luposello’s?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded he’s remediating the County separately.
Mr. Peter Daly stated oh, so that’s not included in this…

Mr. Steven Kessler responded no, that’s the 12 trees.

Mr. John Klarl stated but we did have a discussion with Mr. Panessa last time that said he took out 40 garbage trees including trees on the County property.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing – and not to start a fight but I believe when Mr. Bernard was here, if you actually go by the drawing that was prepared by Mr. Panessa’s professionals, there are ‘Xs’ through I believe more than 40 trees and I believe that – and there was a debate about that in October and I don’t think we ever came to an agreement but I seem to recall Mr. Bernard had counted all the trees that had ‘Xs’ through them and it was a big number, big and Mr. Panessa at that point said “I don’t agree with that.  I don’t think that’s right.  I think the number’s somewhere around 40.  They were all garbage trees.”  But I think their own plan had a lot more ‘Xs’ through them then just 40 trees.  So, we’ll look into that.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated so I look at that as you had a discussion with him and then it’ll be a discussion on how big were they, what was the caliper of those trees.

Mr. Robert Foley stated go over the minutes.  As you read this four times, you can see partially what Mr. Panessa’s saying an also what we’re saying.  There was a lot of distractions.  The caliper size and so forth but I believe right here it says “Mr. Panessa responded etc, etc, it’s between 30 and 40, it depends on how you define a tree.”  Then Jeff spoke and the figure came up to be 60 but then Mr. Panessa said “we’ll crunch the numbers and we’ll go from there.”  So maybe that’s what you mean by you didn’t agree.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked is there any reference to Mr. Bernard in there? 

Mr. Robert Foley responded believe or not, no, not on this page.  I’m on page 13 of the minutes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we can just agree that we won’t move forward with this tonight.  We’ll let you guys have a second round of this.

Mr. John Klarl stated Madame Chair, for the record, right now the Board tonight is standing on 40 off-site, 20 on-site for a total of 60 as of tonight.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well this is what we initially proposed, yes.

Mr. John Klarl stated but just so the applicant understands that when he reads his minutes…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and Brian we’ll be getting in touch about having a meeting.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded fine.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I think that’s the best to do now.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so right now, we’re stalled.  Nothing’s happening on your site?  Your greenhouses that came down in the storm, stay down until we get all this resolved.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’ll entertain a motion that we send this back to staff.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and I will make that motion Madame Chairman, I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Brian Panessa stated thank you.


*



*
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NEW BUSINESS 

PB 10-95    a.
Letter dated October 14, 2012 from Nicolas Zachary regarding the landscape buffer between the Hendrick Hudson Library and his residence at 80 Tate Avenue.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated let’s recap what we did at the work session.  As it stands now, the library has complied with the Site Plan in terms of planting the trees that were required.  They didn’t do it initially but as of today, the trees that were planted – the in number was inconsistent with what was required in the original Site Plan.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated at some point in the past couple of months since we hadn’t met, I believe I included this in one of your packets which is the copy of the approved landscape plan back from 1995 and that is a row of arborvitae showing the location of 2 trees.  When I say 2 trees, they planted trees along this whole buffer but in the area that we’re talking about is a row of arborvitae and 2 trees. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and that was what was required on the original Site Plan.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and now the issue is that a number of trees that were in the buffer have since died, come down because of storms and other acts of nature and the question before is; is it required for the library to replace those trees in that buffer that died or were destroyed through no – because of actions not of their own?  Is that the question before us here?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well it’s not a public hearing but I think maybe both – I guess the library can address that but I would think it would be fair then for Mr. Zachary to be able to respond but that’s your call.  My position is that the row of arborvitae and the 2 trees that are out there meets what was approved in 1995.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and they’re required to maintain those as well.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well, that was one of the issues when I was talking to the Director – my position is if one of those 2, I guess, if one of those 2 trees dies and is taken away I would interpret it as a violation of the Site Plan.  It happens all the time, people don’t complain but if I was faced with that I would say “yes, there’s supposed to be 2 trees there.”  So, depending on how you define ‘maintain’ I would think those 2 trees need to be maintained. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think I agree with you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think most people would agree, at least on the Board.  Mr. Zachary has these 2 issues: one is regarding the maintenance and the other has to do with the sewer or sewer easement issue.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated now, the issue with the sewer easement is; the library set of drawings was about a 12 page set of drawings.  The actual approved Site Plan with everyone’s signatures on it does not show the sewer easement.  The landscape plan which is one of the pages does show a 10-foot easement crossing Mr. Zachary’s property, that’s not correct.  We could attach a note to this drawing saying that that’s not correct.  I think it’s less vital because the approved Site Plan does not show the sewer easement but someone going through these drawings would see something incorrect…
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so that’s easily…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we can clean that up.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we can do that with just a note to the Site Plan.  Now, we’re still back to the issue which is one of these trees, and the library representatives, I think you’re all trustees from the library?  So, you might want to get up and sort of make your case but essentially, what we kind of feel as a Board, I think, is that based on the initial instructions or notes on the Site Plan you are to maintain a couple of trees and a row of arborvitae as the buffer between your building and Mr. Zachary’s property and for this Board if something happens to either that arborvitae or those couple of trees that are specifically mentioned as what we proposed to remediate that problem for Mr. Zachary.  If anything happens to those arborvitae or those trees then you need to replace those arborvitae and those trees.  Now, I think – well, you mentioned Ed at the work session that there were other things, other growth, there was other growth there and there are still other trees there.  They might have been there from the very beginning and they are part of the landscape before the library but specific to the construction of your edifice, this Board said you have to do these 2 trees and plant this arborvitae.  So, I want to know; do you have an issue with that at this point?

Ms. Rosen responded we don’t.

Mr. Mark Geisler stated we’ve done that and I think Mr. Kehoe pointed out that the Site Plan has been honored – I’m on the Board of the library, also present is: Karen Rosen who is president of the Board and Marjorie White who is another trustee.  I think what I’ve heard tonight is the Site Plan has been complied with and I think that really ends the inquiry for tonight.  That should be it as far as trees go.  The trees have been planted.  We were unaware that there was an obligation to replace a tree if it’s damaged in a storm.  We had a terrible storm last October.  We’ve replaced arborvitae – what if one arborvitae dies that we plant along that line are we obligated to replace one arborvitae when we’ve planted a line of 50?  I’m not sure.  Arborvitae grow so what is now this wide will be this wide in years to come.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but I mean, if you can see one is dead, I mean when something dies you can look at it and see it’s dead, you need to maintain it.  maintaining means you put something in that space, hopefully, and you’ve done your best to maintain it by replacing what died, that’s what we’re saying that according to the instructions or the conditions on the original Site Plan this is what the Board asked you to do; plant 2 trees and a row of arborvitae and obviously maintaining that as the buffer is what is expected.  So now you’re saying you’ve actually done that.

Mr. Mark Geisler responded yes, and I think as Mr. Kehoe pointed out that we have complied with the Site Plan.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and so the 2 trees that you’ve planted are still there and the whole row of arborvitae…

Mr. Mark Geisler responded that’s correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s there, that row is there.

Ms. stated I actually have a picture of the row of arborvitae and the 2 trees.  I’ll give it to Mr. Kehoe.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you have received some pictures.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so what’s the issue.

Ms. stated I believe Mrs. Davis whose a director of the library is on vacation this week, because he rescheduled because of the storm, she was unable to attend. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and this gets to what we were talking about too, especially in this photograph but it should be in some of yours, the arborvitae closer to Kings Ferry Road were planted years ago and have grown quite substantially.  I think the idea is that the newest planted row of arborvitae will eventually grow pretty well – but I think maybe based on some discussions with Mr. Zachary even maybe these were slightly different so they wouldn’t get as big but the idea is they’ll fill out and grow.

Ms. White stated I think that part of the confusion is that there was a natural buffer in the place where those more recent arborvitae were planted and many of those trees were damaged and there were vines killing others and so that was taken down and I believe that that was referred to in the letter by Mr. Zachary.  In the place of those trees we planted 50 arborvitae trees which actually is what complies with the original Site Plan.  Originally we didn’t plant those because there was this natural buffer but when that natural buffer was taken down, we planted the 50 arborvitae and 2 maple trees and that was done, I believe, in June, very recently in June so I think that the library has satisfied its complete obligation under the Site Plan.  And, certainly, you’re right, if a tree – if an arborvitae dies we’ll see, as Mark said, whether the other ones will grow together and whether we need to replace it but arborvitae grow at a rate of 2 to 3 feet a year so the arborvitae that we recently planted will start to get taller and create the sound and visual buffer that the library was asked to create when the library was built.

Mr. Robert Foley stated they’re only 2 to 3 feet when you planted them according to this picture, correct?

Ms. White responded right, and they grow 3 feet a year, so they’ll continue to grown and meet the height that they need to be to create the buffer. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would like Mr. Zachary to come and tell us what you have to say regarding this issue.

Mr. Nicolas Zachary stated thank you Madame Chairman.  I just want to add a couple of things to this and there’s really not a great big battle between me and the library now.  I want to say that from the get-go they’ve been very good at working with us, but this came as a shock to me because I attended the hearings for the library’s Site Plan in 1995 and everything that was stated by the architect for the library by the library Chairman of the Board at that time basically was keeping a natural buffer and at the last public hearing that I came to – I mean, I feel like there’s a missing Site Plan here somewhere because there was a Site Plan was shown that actually showed a natural buffer there, not this row of arborvitae.  When the library was built they left that natural buffer from my – behind my property and the next property to the north.  Only when the library took down those trees and I decided to come back and look at the record did I find out that the Site Plan approved said something else.  To be quite honest with you I’m a little bit disappointed at the whole process because I feel like the intent of everything that was said at that hearing was not translated into the Site Plan.  So, this confused me a bit and I’m not looking to rehash everything and go back over this and I know some of you want to go home and watch the Nets game but I just want the record to reflect what our current agreement is.  The library came out and had a discussion with my wife and I – actually you were not there for that discussion, had a discussion with us when these trees were cleared and I requested that instead of the ornamental trees that are shown on the Site Plan, that they put 2 shade trees instead and they agreed to it, so the 2 trees that are planted now are not pear trees as labeled on the Site Plan, they are shade trees.  Thank you for that because that’s critical to our enjoyment of our backyard.  I just want the record to now reflect the changes in that agreement because very honestly in 15 years somebody else could have my property, somebody else could be running the library and the record should reflect what’s been agreed to now and that’s really all I’m asking.  I was hoping that the one tree that they did leave that was ill and got taken down afterwards would be included in this as a part of my line of shade trees but I don’t think the library’s agreeable to adding that third shade tree back.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated crazy idea, but if we ever come to terms with Panessa, maybe a couple of those 40 trees, seriously, maybe a couple of those 40 trees he’d give to the library since he’s such a good corporate citizen anyway, as he says.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s not a bad idea.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so keep watching.  Stay tuned.

Mr. Nicolas Zachary asked and you said that this is not the actual Site Plan?  I thought this was the Site Plan.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it shows the easement?

Mr. Nicolas Zachary responded it shows the sewer easement.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that is part of the Site Plan packet of drawings but that is actually the landscape plan.  The Site Plan, which has the signatures on it doesn’t show the sewer easement.

Mr. Nicolas Zachary stated but that also does not show the plantings.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded right.  The plan that you’re holding is incorrect and we’ll have to staple a note to it or something unless we – which I think is sufficient to note it.

Mr. Nicolas Zachary stated okay.  

Mr. John Klarl asked so Mr. Zachary, you’re saying that the sewer easement that was discussed doesn’t exist?

Mr. Nicolas Zachary responded pardon me?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated they say it doesn’t exist also.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it doesn’t exist because the sewer was taken a different way.
Mr. John Klarl asked you’re saying the sewer easement as been talked about…

Mr. Nicolas Zachary stated no, that never did exist.  I was asked for a sewer easement and we couldn’t agree to terms.  It was never agreed to.

Mr. John Klarl stated to clean it up easily is what you do is just make a document that extinguishes the easement.  It’s a simple document. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I don’t think there’s an easement to extinguish.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated no, there’s just an error on one of the pages of the plan.

Mr. John Klarl stated then we’ll make it by note.

Mr. Nicolas Zachary stated and also if we could amend it to show that those are 2 maple shade trees not 2 ornamental pear trees.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded okay.

Mr. John Klarl stated the note would say that the sewer easement is extinguished on your drawing.

Mr. Nicolas Zachary responded yes.

Mr. John Klarl stated so anyone reading it in the future understands the history.

Mr. Mark Geisler stated I know Mr. Zachary is trying to say that there’s been an agreement to switch pear trees for Summerset Maples or some specific tree.  There’s no agreement.  We have planted 2 Summerset Maples which he is satisfied with.  We can’t commit on behalf of the library today, next month, next year, 10 years from now that’s it’s always going to be a Summerset Maple that’s going to replace the trees that we just planted.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but that’s – these things never really come up but technically speaking, the plan shows 2 pear trees, right, that’s what it said; the original 1995 plan – so if the Board really wanted to be technical, they should be pear trees.  It never really gets down to this level of nuance.  A tree is a tree, people are usually happy about it so there are now 2 Maple trees, I guess 10 years from now if they die and you reach an agreement and you put some other different type of tree there that’s usually not an issue for the Board.

Mr. Mark Geisler stated my point is just to be cautious because 10 years from now when someone reads the minutes of tonight’s hearing I don’t want someone to say “oh, the library has agreed – it’s written in stone that there’ll always be 2 Summerset Maples planted in a certain spot.”  That is not an agreement…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that in other applications we have used – using arborists they’ll use certain language like 2 shade trees of a certain height or dimension or something like that and they leave it I guess for the very reason that you can’t always be sure that you’re going to come up with exactly the same thing each 10 or 15 year period.  I think that if you’re happy with the trees that are there we can say this is done but what we might want to do just for your benefit to say that the library would make every attempt possible to replace what is there but is not necessarily committed to the Maple, whatever kind of Maples it is.  Something like that.

Mr. Nicolas Zachary asked does the term “shade trees” agreeable to you?

Mr. Steven Kessler asked what’s on the plan?  The plan says what kind of tree Chris?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it says, it’s very specific, and this is what I’m saying.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated he says like 2 PC and I don’t have the whole thing.  I think they were probably pear trees.  It was probably Bradford Pears back in those days.  Technically speaking they’re supposed to be Bradford Pear but what happened is based on discussions you agreed because I was out there in June, or whenever it was and there was an agreement.  These 2 other trees were fine then the issue just – I don’t know what the answer is.  I don’t think that those 2 trees have to be…

Mr. Nicolas Zachary stated I would also point out that I agreed to allow arborvitae to go 5 feet from the back fence instead of the 10 feet that is shown on the Site Plan.  So, I’ve made that concession in order for them to put the pear trees so they’re intimately linked otherwise the arborvitae, according to the Site Plan, should be inside the 10-foot property line and we agreed to come closer so they could put the 2 shade trees.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but that’s part of what the Planning Board struggles with.  Based on an agreement, if the landscape plan is slightly different than what was approved everyone is happy so I think to lock it in that forever – because when 15 years from now other parties are involved maybe something’s slightly different makes everybody happy so I don’t think that you can really say exactly that it always has to be those Summerset Maple trees.
Mr. Robert Foley stated also, what Mr. Zachary has said, make sure that the Site Plan is correct and updated because that’s key for the future. 

Mr. Nicolas Zachary stated thank you everyone.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so we’re all happy now or what? 

Mr. Peter Daly asked do we need to make a motion on this?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we have to make some kind of a motion.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked receive and file.

Ms. White stated I just want to make sure that we’re saying that we are going to maintain the arborvitae and the 2 trees and if a tree comes down, we will be replacing a tree that is similar in nature.  Is that satisfactory to the Planning Board?  

Mr. Steven Kessler yes, if it’s an arborvitae you’re going to replace the arborvitae line with an arborvitae. 

Ms. White stated of course but it’s again back with the pear trees versus the shade trees and I know the Zachary’s would like us to – they want us to put in writing that we’re going to replace it a shade tree.  That wasn’t what was in the original plan and I can’t tell you what 15 years from now there may be a parasite on shade – I mean I just don’t know.  So, I want to say that we will replace the 2 trees to substantially similar trees but I cannot commit on behalf of the library for 15 years from now that they’re going to be shade trees.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but the Site Plan had pear trees.

Ms. White stated pear trees which are not shade trees.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no.

Ms. Kelly Wall stated and nothing’s different.

Ms. White continued that’s right and the Site Plan was approved and we’ve complied with it.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but the library didn’t go by the Site Plan for many years as I understand right?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that gets back to I think the whole reason we’re here is because the 1995 minutes, there was a lot of discussion – I believe 2 of you were there, there was a lot of discussion talking about the substantial buffer that already existed was not going to be disturbed or touched.  That was just said.  That didn’t actually make its way to the Site Plan but when that natural – so that almost prohibited this row of arborvitae from being even necessary until a year ago.  They were technically in violation of their Site Plan for 10 or 11 years but it didn’t bother anybody.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated they were.

Ms. Kelly Wall stated I actually liked it better when they were in violation.

Ms. White stated unfortunately Mother Nature took its course and the vines started to grow and trees started to fall and so we complied.

Ms. Kelly Wall stated I really don’t think that we were anywhere – I don’t think anything has really changed now.  I’m also an owner at 80 Tate Avenue.  Those 2 pear trees that are on the Site Plan, those little pear trees don’t grow very big that’s why we asked, my husband asked that the library not put little pear trees there, that they replace that full canopy that was there prior to June, with something that would grow to a reasonable height and give us some buffer between us and the library building and the 65-car parking lot.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and they agreed to that and they planted those.

Ms. Kelly Wall stated yes but now we’re saying that they agreed to it, they planted it, but if they croaked tomorrow we could very well just get our 2 little, skimpy pear trees that isn’t going to do anything for us and then what do we do.  Do we come back here?  You don’t want to hear from us again.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked what do you want to do?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded when the library said they would agree to plant similar trees that made sense to us.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but similar trees on the Site Plan is a pear tree…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked can’t we have the record in the minutes show then that they should be shade trees in the future?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated of similar size.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated yes, of similar size.

Ms. White stated with similar size of the size of the tree as it was when it fell.

Mr. Mark Geisler stated no, no, no the shade trees aren’t planted full size.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but the Site Plan only has pear trees isn’t that what everybody’s going to go back to?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded except we can add the note – if we’re going to add the note to the landscape plan that the sewer easement doesn’t exist, we can add a note…

Ms. Kelly Wall stated but esthetically, we have a row of pear trees so to say now in this one area…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we’re just talking the 2 trees.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but you’ve already planted these 2 trees.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well no, there are, I think along the arborvitae there are pear trees going towards Kings Ferry Road.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I understand but you’ve already planted…

Ms. White stated sir, if you needed to replace one of these trees we might decide that esthetically we want to continue…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think esthetically, I think the neighbors want more of a shade tree than a pear tree.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right, and you’ve already planted the 2 shade trees so look we’re not going to have to deal with this for a long, long time any of us but the thing is can’t we just add that they would plant shade trees instead of the pear trees?

Ms. Kelly Wall asked didn’t someone say, excuse me I don’t remember who it was, that arborists generally have a categorical way to refer to something like that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded they do.

Ms. Kelly Wall asked so do we have an arborist in the room?  What is that categorical way that you refer to something that’s not a little ornamental tree, that’s just going to stay a tiny – a shade tree.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated a shade tree.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but they also might not be so restrictive as a specific kind.  They might say ‘similar to’ or ‘such as’ and then give 2 or 3 possibilities so that there’s room for flexibility or whatever. 

Ms. Kelly Wall stated that sounds reasonable.  What we’re interested is something that’s not a little ornamental tree that doesn’t give us any buffer…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated there’s a difference in ornamental tree and a shade tree.  I would change it to that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we will attach – I’ll draft something.  I’ll check with the Town arborist and we’ll send it back and that’ll be attached to the landscape plan in the file. 

Mr. John Klarl stated but Jeff is essentially saying it should say ‘shade trees.’ 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think the problem now you’re going to have with the library…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated the library did not follow the Site Plan for many years so we’re just trying to get a balance here and you’ve already planted these trees…

Mr. Mark Geisler stated just as this Board operates as a consensus so does the library Board operate with a consensus.  Three of us tonight, cannot say “yes we’re going to commit to always planting shade trees in those…”

Mr. Steven Kessler stated no but we’re going to tell you that you have to.  The library doesn’t have to commit.  You don’t have to commit.  You don’t have to sell anything to anybody.

Mr. John Klarl stated Mr. Kehoe is going to review the language and will actually show the language to your Board. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but ultimately, if that’s what we agree then that’s what you have to comply with.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated it’s on your Site Plan.

Mr. Mark Geisler stated then it’s a modification to the Site Plan.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded right.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated modification of the landscape plan with is part of…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just like – that’s why I think we’re going to change it for the sewer.  We’re going to make another modification tonight.

Mr. Mark Geisler stated no, the Site Plan doesn’t show the final Site Plan.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the landscape plan shows – the landscape plan’s the only drawing that’s getting modified. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated with two items.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I agree that it is – there’s a change.  The approved Site Plan and, for a lack of a better term, ornamental pear trees, ornamental trees and the Planning Board I think agrees that since you’ve already planted shade trees that in that area shade trees, 20 years from now, 50 years from now are better. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right, and the buffer’s changed since the original Plan also so it makes it even more appropriate to have a shade tree now.

Mr. Robert Foley stated when you look at the Google on the buffer, I don’t know how long ago this was…

Mr. Mark Geislerstated it’s 2010.

Mr. Robert Foley stated just 2 years, it’s quite an extensive area of tree coverage.

Mr. John Klarl asked Madame Chair, should we do 2 things: receive and file the letter tonight and refer it back to Mr. Kehoe to provide some appropriate language?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I think that would be excellent.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we receive and file these letters and refer this back to staff to add the notes and make the changes that we discussed on this issue.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley asked on the question, repeat the motion again.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I move that we receive and file the letters that we’ve received on this and that we direct staff to add the notes and whatever other changes that we discussed on this issue.

Mr. Robert Foley asked does it then come back to us again or no?

Mr. John Klarl responded I think you want it to come back to you to look at.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so it’ll be on the January agenda.

Mr. Robert Foley stated okay.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated hopefully, everybody will have reached some kind of an agreement.  We won’t have a problem with this.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I will get language to Ms. Davis and it will be back on the January agenda.

Ms. Kelly Wall asked can I get a copy of that?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I’ll get it to you as well.  I’ll give everything to Mr. Zachary yes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JANUARY 8, 2013

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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